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Down the pass, several large, derelicts buildings
testify to now defunct industrial activities. The
sole access road leads to a tunnel and comes out
on the far side of the border. Vehicles are
constantly passing through, hurtling into the
rocky cliff. The continuous flow of crossborder
commuters becomes a Go Slow - long, never-ending
queue. Patiently, the cars trundle into the
mountainside, vanishing one after the other.

The dairy cows, who graze on the same grass, are
raised on an upland pastures straddling the
Franco-Swiss border. Yet, differing labelling
standards do not allow those cattle from crossing
over the border and breeding. France and
Switzerland have their own milk and cheese, as
well as their own Protected Designation of Origin
(PDO). Cheese thus produced can be sold within a
20 kilometres radius. Before it can be marketed
and reach its ultimate sales outlet, however, it
will have to travel 120 kilometres and undergo
customs clearance.

Eighteen petrol stations used to operate along
the street that runs through the small village of
Castasegna. Today, not a single one. All that
remains are two businesses and a hotel that will
soon close. The roadway has since been paved and
the former customs post currently serves as an
exhibition space. The new customs, located below
along the bypass, controls the continual flow of
vehicles crossing the valley. Higher up, a path
leads to a housing estate built for workers at
the power station and to a chestnut grove. The
former customs and the housing estate were
designed by Bruno Giacometti. The village centre
features in the inventory of cultural assets of
national importance.

Above the village, the upscale
Silvretta Arena Ischgl-Samnaun ski
resort straddles the Swiss and
Austrian border. It has also been
dubbed as “Ibiza on Ice.” J.C.,
co-founder of the resort and
responsible for the skiing area, is
also in charge of keeping the slopes
in good shape. Each day, he looks all
around the place, all while
inspecting and shaping his domain.
For him, “Das ist die Welt in
Ordnung.” (Here, the world is
orderly). During early 2020, Ischgl
was one of Europe’s major hotspots
for Covid-19 infections. Tourists in
their tens of thousands contracted
the virus there, before subsequently
spreading it across the planet.

A roadside inn can be found on the route to the
Simplon Pass. The dining room is open on three
sides. Around the bar, guests converse in a local
dialect. Guest rooms are on the first floor.
Downstairs is the accommodation for the
innkeepers. They go to their apartment in Milan
every Wednesday, as the inn closes for the day.

One has to cross a stream and pass through a wood
in order to reach an abandoned gold mine.
Nowadays, it has become somewhat of a tourist
attraction. Below the cliffs of dark, black rock
is a mundane hanger. Inside, a “crypto-currency
mining farm” where hundreds of extremely fast
computer processors run continuously to produce
bitcoins, is in operation. Other similar
start-ups are also setting up in the village.
These fledgling companies consume lots of power,
but electricity is attractively priced in Gondo.

M.A.Y. is a lawyer. Before coming to Europe, she
grew up in Afghanistan and worked in Iran. She is
still waiting for an answer to her asylum
application. She lives in Switzerland, beneath
the Monte Ceneri Pass. The Bamiyan Valley serves
as an access to the neighbouring Daykundi
province. Formerly frequented by tourists,
Bamiyan has attained notoriety on account of the
destruction wrought by the Taliban on the
monumental Buddha statues there in 2001.
Nowadays, local farmers live mainly from the
potato harvest.

T.S.Y. is a doctor. Before coming to Europe, he
lived in Afghanistan and worked in Iran. He is
still waiting for an answer to his asylum
application. He lives in Switzerland, beneath the
Monte Ceneri Pass. This Alpine pass is one of
Switzerland's numerous internal borders. It
delineates two regions: the Sopraceneri in the
north and the Sottoceneri in the south. The route
through this Alpine pass is twenty-nine
kilometres long.

A federal centre for asylum seekers (CFA) is a
place where asylum seekers file their application
and where those involved in the procedure examine
those applications. In Switzerland, applicants
are placed in one of the twenty or so CFAs across
the nation for the duration of the procedure (140
days for a fast-track procedure). The majority of
these CFAs are located near the border.

Constance and Kreuzlingen form a single urban
agglomeration. During the Second World War, a
fence reinforced with barbed wire was erected
along the border to separate the German Reich
from Switzerland. Crossings points have since
been created through that fence. At these
crossings, vestiges of the fence have been
converted into monumental works of art. During
the Covid-19 pandemic, the media began to take a
deep interest in this border. Two brand-new
350-metre-long fences were installed there in
order to “prevent crossborder infections,” as per
a statement by the Kreuzlingen health
authorities.

The agricultural lands located on Swiss territory
are administered by the German city of Constance.
It exercises certain official tasks, notably the
administration of the land register, which
renders this area a German Gemarkung, a local
sub-district. This legal status was established
by a bilateral treaty signed in 1831 and remains
in force to this day. Constance legally owns
about two thirds of the land; it is primarily
used for allotments by the city’s residents as
well as for vegetable production destined for the
Swiss market.

The term Grüne Grenze (green border) designates a
section of border covered by forest, fields and
clearings, which renders it challenging to
monitor. In Europe, the act of passing through
the Grüne Grenze has been historically associated
with illegal border crossings by smugglers as
well as by political activists and refugees. In
the Arab world, the term “Green Line” connotes a
demarcation line, and is equated with battle
fronts arising from military conflicts. Green
Lines are to be found in the Palestinian
Territories and Lebanon. The term “Green Zone”
refers to the highly secured enclave in Baghdad.

D.H. has to cross the border three times and pass
through six custom posts in order to go swimming
in the Rhine, some 15 km from his home. "Dans
l’espace situé entre deux douanes, on ne sait
jamais vraiment où on est. On éprouve un
sentiment d’incertitude permanente". (In that
space between two customs points, you never
really know where you are. One feels a constant
sense of uncertainty.)

G.M. is the foster parent of an undocumented
child. From his kitchen, the child watches planes
in the sky and the facade of a glass tower
reflecting the sun. The foster-mother and her
child go out to play in the neighbourhood
children’s playgrounds. They don't stray far
away. They can't cross the border for fear of
being detained.

C.O. moved out to the suburbs so that she
could be, as she put it, “closer to nature.” She
works on the other side of the border, in
downtown Geneva. Every day, she makes that
journey by bike. On leaving home, she describes
“grey buildings and sheds.” As she gets nearer
the city centre, she talks about "green spaces
and large trees.” Whereupon, she heaves a sigh of
relief: « Ah ! enfin la nature. » (Ah, nature at
long last!)

Every day, A.M. crosses the border by train to
get to Geneva where she studies musicology. The
commute takes 59 minutes. From her home to the
school, her journey is punctuated by the music
she listens to on her smartphone playlist. Each
place she passes through precisely corresponds to
a piece of music.

The Léman Express (LEX) is a commuter railway
network for the transborder agglomeration of
Greater Geneva, serving forty-five stations on
either side of the Franco-Swiss border, whose
lines all converge in Geneva's city centre. This
radio-centric structure is meant to facilitate
crossborder workers access to the economic hubs
located in Greater Geneva. On the day LEX was
inaugurated, French employees took industrial
action: they went on strike, demanding an
increased cost-of-living allowance for those
working within the zone of influence of the Lake
Geneva metropolis, and yet who can’t reap its
benefits.

Some years ago, a few people were enjoying a
picnic, sitting on the grass, away from the city,
close to the border.  Around them, no buildings;
nothing other than fields and an orchard. They
were discussing a cooperative housing project.
Today, at that very site where they picnicked,
are to be found thirty buildings and more than
1350 dwellings for 3000 inhabitants: the
eco-neighbourhood is called Les Vergers (The
Orchards).

Located on and under the Franco-Swiss border,
CERN, the European Organisation for Nuclear
Research operates the world’s largest particle
physics laboratory. The rings for the particle
accelerators, some of which are kilometres in
diameter, were built one hundred meters
underground. D.F. is a physicist. She works in a
numbered hangar and lives in a tower-block on the
French side of the border. Her movements are
limited to her work. From her apartment she can
see mountains, a large tree and a bird perched on
top.

A boundary stone identifies the point where
border lines intersect. Generally, it consists of
a stone bearing the coats-of-arms of the two
adjoining countries, of which it remains the
indivisible property. A groove etched into the
top of the stone indicates the border’s contours.
Nowadays, precedence is given to longitudinal and
latitudinal coordinates rather than any physical
demarcation in the terrain. Boundary markers have
become objects of heritage worship.

Situated at a short distance from each other, one
finds a river port, a dry port, several
pharmaceutical campuses, chemical industries, a
waste treatment plant, a sausage factory, an
international art fair, and wastelands used for
cultural purposes. An unlikely cluster of
localeses has sprung up. What makes the whole
thing so incongruous is not so much the sites in
themselves, but rather their unlikely
juxtaposition. This neighbourhood has only been
made possible thanks to that singlar device that
can bring all these places together within one
and the same territory: the border.

A Sprachcafé designates a social space for
integrating into one’s host society through
language exchange. For C.H., a volunteer at the
Sprachcafé in Basel, it represents a space “open
to all city residents, as well as to crossborder
commuters, foreign workers, expatriates and
asylum seekers.” The Association's website
states: “Our Sprachcafé makes a deliberate effort
to engage with people from as many different
backgrounds as possible. Everyone is welcome at
the Sprachcafé meetings... In a relaxed and
informal atmosphere, asylum seekers, migrants and
all others learning German can come into contact
with people from the neighbourhood and practice
what they have learned during the course.” With
the onset of the Covid-19 pandemic, the
Association created the hashtag #zusammenonline.
The “social get-togethers” are now held via Zoom.

To get to work from his home by bike, M.Z has to
travel through three countries. Along the way, he
rides past several infrastructures as well as
pharmaceutical and museum campuses. Celebrity
architects designed all the objects that make up
those enclosed campuses.
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Located at the southern tip of Switzerland, a
logistics platform specialises in the road and
rail transport of fruit and vegetables from
Mediterranean countries to the whole of
Switzerland. In order to reduce border crossing
times, a customs office has been set up directly
on site. Merchandise are stored in the Stabio
free-trade zone and can also be deposited there
without being subject to customs duties. Punto
Franco is part of the industrial and logistics
development zone along the cantonal road to the
border. Every day, commercial road traffic joins
the crossborder traffic, generating “go-slows.”
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Down the pass, several large, derelicts buildings
testify to now defunct industrial activities. The
sole access road leads to a tunnel and comes out
on the far side of the border. Vehicles are
constantly passing through, hurtling into the
rocky cliff. The continuous flow of crossborder
commuters becomes a Go Slow - long, never-ending
queue. Patiently, the cars trundle into the
mountainside, vanishing one after the other.

The dairy cows, who graze on the same grass, are
raised on an upland pastures straddling the
Franco-Swiss border. Yet, differing labelling
standards do not allow those cattle from crossing
over the border and breeding. France and
Switzerland have their own milk and cheese, as
well as their own Protected Designation of Origin
(PDO). Cheese thus produced can be sold within a
20 kilometres radius. Before it can be marketed
and reach its ultimate sales outlet, however, it
will have to travel 120 kilometres and undergo
customs clearance.

Eighteen petrol stations used to operate along
the street that runs through the small village of
Castasegna. Today, not a single one. All that
remains are two businesses and a hotel that will
soon close. The roadway has since been paved and
the former customs post currently serves as an
exhibition space. The new customs, located below
along the bypass, controls the continual flow of
vehicles crossing the valley. Higher up, a path
leads to a housing estate built for workers at
the power station and to a chestnut grove. The
former customs and the housing estate were
designed by Bruno Giacometti. The village centre
features in the inventory of cultural assets of
national importance.

Above the village, the upscale
Silvretta Arena Ischgl-Samnaun ski
resort straddles the Swiss and
Austrian border. It has also been
dubbed as “Ibiza on Ice.” J.C.,
co-founder of the resort and
responsible for the skiing area, is
also in charge of keeping the slopes
in good shape. Each day, he looks all
around the place, all while
inspecting and shaping his domain.
For him, “Das ist die Welt in
Ordnung.” (Here, the world is
orderly). During early 2020, Ischgl
was one of Europe’s major hotspots
for Covid-19 infections. Tourists in
their tens of thousands contracted
the virus there, before subsequently
spreading it across the planet.

A roadside inn can be found on the route to the
Simplon Pass. The dining room is open on three
sides. Around the bar, guests converse in a local
dialect. Guest rooms are on the first floor.
Downstairs is the accommodation for the
innkeepers. They go to their apartment in Milan
every Wednesday, as the inn closes for the day.

One has to cross a stream and pass through a wood
in order to reach an abandoned gold mine.
Nowadays, it has become somewhat of a tourist
attraction. Below the cliffs of dark, black rock
is a mundane hanger. Inside, a “crypto-currency
mining farm” where hundreds of extremely fast
computer processors run continuously to produce
bitcoins, is in operation. Other similar
start-ups are also setting up in the village.
These fledgling companies consume lots of power,
but electricity is attractively priced in Gondo.

M.A.Y. is a lawyer. Before coming to Europe, she
grew up in Afghanistan and worked in Iran. She is
still waiting for an answer to her asylum
application. She lives in Switzerland, beneath
the Monte Ceneri Pass. The Bamiyan Valley serves
as an access to the neighbouring Daykundi
province. Formerly frequented by tourists,
Bamiyan has attained notoriety on account of the
destruction wrought by the Taliban on the
monumental Buddha statues there in 2001.
Nowadays, local farmers live mainly from the
potato harvest.

T.S.Y. is a doctor. Before coming to Europe, he
lived in Afghanistan and worked in Iran. He is
still waiting for an answer to his asylum
application. He lives in Switzerland, beneath the
Monte Ceneri Pass. This Alpine pass is one of
Switzerland's numerous internal borders. It
delineates two regions: the Sopraceneri in the
north and the Sottoceneri in the south. The route
through this Alpine pass is twenty-nine
kilometres long.

A federal centre for asylum seekers (CFA) is a
place where asylum seekers file their application
and where those involved in the procedure examine
those applications. In Switzerland, applicants
are placed in one of the twenty or so CFAs across
the nation for the duration of the procedure (140
days for a fast-track procedure). The majority of
these CFAs are located near the border.

Constance and Kreuzlingen form a single urban
agglomeration. During the Second World War, a
fence reinforced with barbed wire was erected
along the border to separate the German Reich
from Switzerland. Crossings points have since
been created through that fence. At these
crossings, vestiges of the fence have been
converted into monumental works of art. During
the Covid-19 pandemic, the media began to take a
deep interest in this border. Two brand-new
350-metre-long fences were installed there in
order to “prevent crossborder infections,” as per
a statement by the Kreuzlingen health
authorities.

The agricultural lands located on Swiss territory
are administered by the German city of Constance.
It exercises certain official tasks, notably the
administration of the land register, which
renders this area a German Gemarkung, a local
sub-district. This legal status was established
by a bilateral treaty signed in 1831 and remains
in force to this day. Constance legally owns
about two thirds of the land; it is primarily
used for allotments by the city’s residents as
well as for vegetable production destined for the
Swiss market.

The term Grüne Grenze (green border) designates a
section of border covered by forest, fields and
clearings, which renders it challenging to
monitor. In Europe, the act of passing through
the Grüne Grenze has been historically associated
with illegal border crossings by smugglers as
well as by political activists and refugees. In
the Arab world, the term “Green Line” connotes a
demarcation line, and is equated with battle
fronts arising from military conflicts. Green
Lines are to be found in the Palestinian
Territories and Lebanon. The term “Green Zone”
refers to the highly secured enclave in Baghdad.

D.H. has to cross the border three times and pass
through six custom posts in order to go swimming
in the Rhine, some 15 km from his home. "Dans
l’espace situé entre deux douanes, on ne sait
jamais vraiment où on est. On éprouve un
sentiment d’incertitude permanente". (In that
space between two customs points, you never
really know where you are. One feels a constant
sense of uncertainty.)

G.M. is the foster parent of an undocumented
child. From his kitchen, the child watches planes
in the sky and the facade of a glass tower
reflecting the sun. The foster-mother and her
child go out to play in the neighbourhood
children’s playgrounds. They don't stray far
away. They can't cross the border for fear of
being detained.

C.O. moved out to the suburbs so that she
could be, as she put it, “closer to nature.” She
works on the other side of the border, in
downtown Geneva. Every day, she makes that
journey by bike. On leaving home, she describes
“grey buildings and sheds.” As she gets nearer
the city centre, she talks about "green spaces
and large trees.” Whereupon, she heaves a sigh of
relief: « Ah ! enfin la nature. » (Ah, nature at
long last!)

Every day, A.M. crosses the border by train to
get to Geneva where she studies musicology. The
commute takes 59 minutes. From her home to the
school, her journey is punctuated by the music
she listens to on her smartphone playlist. Each
place she passes through precisely corresponds to
a piece of music.

The Léman Express (LEX) is a commuter railway
network for the transborder agglomeration of
Greater Geneva, serving forty-five stations on
either side of the Franco-Swiss border, whose
lines all converge in Geneva's city centre. This
radio-centric structure is meant to facilitate
crossborder workers access to the economic hubs
located in Greater Geneva. On the day LEX was
inaugurated, French employees took industrial
action: they went on strike, demanding an
increased cost-of-living allowance for those
working within the zone of influence of the Lake
Geneva metropolis, and yet who can’t reap its
benefits.

Some years ago, a few people were enjoying a
picnic, sitting on the grass, away from the city,
close to the border.  Around them, no buildings;
nothing other than fields and an orchard. They
were discussing a cooperative housing project.
Today, at that very site where they picnicked,
are to be found thirty buildings and more than
1350 dwellings for 3000 inhabitants: the
eco-neighbourhood is called Les Vergers (The
Orchards).

Located on and under the Franco-Swiss border,
CERN, the European Organisation for Nuclear
Research operates the world’s largest particle
physics laboratory. The rings for the particle
accelerators, some of which are kilometres in
diameter, were built one hundred meters
underground. D.F. is a physicist. She works in a
numbered hangar and lives in a tower-block on the
French side of the border. Her movements are
limited to her work. From her apartment she can
see mountains, a large tree and a bird perched on
top.

A boundary stone identifies the point where
border lines intersect. Generally, it consists of
a stone bearing the coats-of-arms of the two
adjoining countries, of which it remains the
indivisible property. A groove etched into the
top of the stone indicates the border’s contours.
Nowadays, precedence is given to longitudinal and
latitudinal coordinates rather than any physical
demarcation in the terrain. Boundary markers have
become objects of heritage worship.

Situated at a short distance from each other, one
finds a river port, a dry port, several
pharmaceutical campuses, chemical industries, a
waste treatment plant, a sausage factory, an
international art fair, and wastelands used for
cultural purposes. An unlikely cluster of
localeses has sprung up. What makes the whole
thing so incongruous is not so much the sites in
themselves, but rather their unlikely
juxtaposition. This neighbourhood has only been
made possible thanks to that singlar device that
can bring all these places together within one
and the same territory: the border.

A Sprachcafé designates a social space for
integrating into one’s host society through
language exchange. For C.H., a volunteer at the
Sprachcafé in Basel, it represents a space “open
to all city residents, as well as to crossborder
commuters, foreign workers, expatriates and
asylum seekers.” The Association's website
states: “Our Sprachcafé makes a deliberate effort
to engage with people from as many different
backgrounds as possible. Everyone is welcome at
the Sprachcafé meetings... In a relaxed and
informal atmosphere, asylum seekers, migrants and
all others learning German can come into contact
with people from the neighbourhood and practice
what they have learned during the course.” With
the onset of the Covid-19 pandemic, the
Association created the hashtag #zusammenonline.
The “social get-togethers” are now held via Zoom.

To get to work from his home by bike, M.Z has to
travel through three countries. Along the way, he
rides past several infrastructures as well as
pharmaceutical and museum campuses. Celebrity
architects designed all the objects that make up
those enclosed campuses.
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Located at the southern tip of Switzerland, a
logistics platform specialises in the road and
rail transport of fruit and vegetables from
Mediterranean countries to the whole of
Switzerland. In order to reduce border crossing
times, a customs office has been set up directly
on site. Merchandise are stored in the Stabio
free-trade zone and can also be deposited there
without being subject to customs duties. Punto
Franco is part of the industrial and logistics
development zone along the cantonal road to the
border. Every day, commercial road traffic joins
the crossborder traffic, generating “go-slows.”
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